NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY
2nd February 2011
Present:
Mr R Howells (Chair)
Mrs G Hayward, Mrs F Lanc, Messrs  JS Allen-Mirehouse, JA Brinsden, D Ellis, RR Evans, HM George, RN Hancock, SL Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan, WL Raymond, EA Sangster and M Williams..

[Councillor ML Evans arrived during consideration of report 01/11 Community Engagement Minute 6 refers]
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 11.00am – 1.30pm)

1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Ms C Gwyther
2.
Chairman’s Announcements

The Chairman began by saying how pleased he was to see the Vice-Chairman, Councillor Tony Brinsden, back in circulation and looking so well after his recent illness.  He noted that since the last meeting of the Authority he, along with the Chairman of the Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC), Councillor John George, had had the pleasure of a visit to Qatar for the celebrations which marked the country achieving the set production target of 77 million tons of LNG in a year.  He was encouraged by the regard which the senior Qatari Officials had for the level of cooperation from the planners in both the National Park and PCC during development of the South Hook Installation.  He had also attended the bi-annual Community Council Seminar on 29th January and wished to thank Members and officers for their support.  Turning to congratulations, he referred to two long serving friends - Mr Brian Southern Graphic Services Manager who had recently completed 25 years service with the Authority and Mr Rick Spicer who had finally decided to call it a day after 40 years of voluntary work on behalf of the Authority.  He also mentioned that he would be writing on behalf of the Authority to Mr Nic Wheeler, the former Chief Executive, congratulating him on his award of an OBE in the recent Honours List.  Finally the Chairman noted that he had been appointed Deputy Chair of the UK Association of National Park Authorities and that also gave him a seat on their Finance and General Purposes Committee.
3.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 8th December were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 8th December be confirmed and signed.

3.
Matters arising

(a)
Bluestone (Minute 7)
The Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications updated Members following recent meetings with Bluestone staff during which a range of issues had been discussed.  Potential outcomes from the meeting were the inclusion of Bluestone staff in the training provided for Tourist Information Centre staff; discussion of educational activities with schools, a possible walking festival and contributions to the company’s on-site publication.
NOTED.
4.
Development Management committee – reports of Meetings
It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Development Management Committee held on the 17th November 2010 and the 15th December 2010 be received.

5.
Member Development Strategy Working Group – report of Meeting
The report of the meeting of the Member Development Strategy Working Group held on 15th December 2010 was presented to Members for consideration.

It  was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Member Development Strategy Working Group held on 15th December 2010 be adopted.
6.
Community Engagement

The Chairman began by welcoming Ms Derith Powell, Chief Executive of Community Development Cymru (CDC) to the meeting.  The Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications reminded Members that at the meeting of the Authority in May 2010 they had received a report which highlighted the Authority’s commitment to the Pembrokeshire Community Plan 2010-2025 and the ongoing work of the Local Service Board and Community Planning & Leadership Partnership.  As part of the Authority’s commitment to this work, it was agreed to assess its present approach to community engagement and an independent review was subsequently commissioned from CDC, with assistance from Planning Aid Wales.  The report before Members provided an overview of CDC’s findings for consideration.

The Director’s report set out the brief for the review, the methodology that had been used as well as the general findings.  It concluded that CDC’s review had highlighted that on the whole the Authority undertook much good work around community engagement and that this work was happening at many different levels.  

The Director then invited Ms Powell to outline the main findings of the report.  She began by giving a background to CDC and its work which involved working with organisations to increase the awareness of community participation in Wales with the intention of reducing disadvantage and exclusion.  She went on to explain that the report set out a number of examples of good practice, both specific and general within the Authority and  in other National Parks, and went on to explore the many and varied ways in which community engagement currently happened within the Authority.  In researching the report, staff and partners were asked a number of questions with regard to engagement, and the report concluded that not all organisations engaged with local communities in the same way. 
 

In conclusion, the report showed that much good work was going on at many levels, but it identified that the organisation needed to develop a more comprehensive and coordinated framework, in partnership with other key public agencies, for working with and engaging the communities that live and work within the National Park and for the visitors who come to enjoy the Park. Ms Powell then set out suggested areas that the Authority might wish to address in the coming months and she drew attention to a number of specific recommendations that were outlined in the report.   It was proposed that the findings of the CDC report would be discussed further with Members, staff and a range of partners as set out in the Director’s report and a comprehensive response to the report would be brought to a future meeting of the Authority during 2011.

The Chairman thanked Ms Powell for her presentation.  Members agreed with many of the conclusions of the report, but noted that a balance had to be struck between greater engagement and the increased workload and financial pressures that this would bring.  They also noted that both communication and partnership working had improved greatly in the previous twelve months.  The Chairman concluded by saying there was a commitment to improve community engagement, but that this was within the constraints of a small authority.

It was RESOLVED that the update report be noted, and the next steps highlighted in it be endorsed.

7.
Draft Budget Planning 2011/12 - 2013/2014

The report of the Chief Executive and the Chief Financial Officer set out the draft Revenue and Capital budgets for 2011/12 and implications for reserves, the draft 2011/12 Levy against Pembrokeshire County Council, Prudential indicators for the capital programme and an Investment Strategy and Treasury Management Policy Statement for 2011/12.  

The Welsh Assembly Government’s (WAG) draft Budget published in November 2010 had indicated a reduction in 2011/12 NPA grant and levy of 2.68% for the three Welsh NPA’s, with a standstill position for the following two years.  The WAG also announced the capital allocation would be reduced by 30% for 2011/12.  It was reported in the meeting that these figures had remained unchanged in the budget announced by WAG on Tuesday.  While the reductions represented challenges to the Authority, the cuts were not as severe as earlier projections had implied.  

Whilst the settlement was lower than last year, the Authority had been able to balance the budget for 2011/12 by a number of efficiency savings from within the various support services.  The prospects for settlements in the short to medium term looked challenging, but the Authority’s cash backed reserves remained fairly strong, which prepared the Authority for the years ahead.  However, the report before Members indicated that these reserves would reduce considerably in the three-year planning cycle, and against this backdrop there would be a need to continue to review areas of activity to ensure that resources continued to be allocated to meet priority objectives.

The Chief Finance Officer went on to say that the draft budgets had been prepared in accordance with the Annual Budget Strategy previously discussed by Members at the workshop in December, and in calculating the net cost of continuing existing services, account had been taken of a number of factors, including the annual pay rises, other salary related incremental increases and increases in employer pension contributions, inflationary increases, and additional increased income and efficiency savings.  In the light of the turmoil in the Financial Markets, the budgeted interest receivable remained low.  He added that Members had previously approved drawing on earmarked reserves to contribute to specific revenue or capital projects, and it would be necessary to ensure that General Reserves did not fall below £300,000.

It was reported that the reduction in funding of £123,600 in Welsh National Parks Grant (NPG) and Levy had resulted in the combined funding reducing from £4,614,400 in the current financial year to approximately £4,490,800 in 2011/12, 2012/13 and 2013/14.  The impact of the inflation adjusted reduction in funding, together with the potential loss of other grants over the coming three years equated to approximately £500,000.  In addition the Welsh Assembly Capital Grant was also reduced from £166,667 to £116,667 with a standstill settlement for the following two years and it was anticipated that there would be a reduction in the Sustainable Development Fund, although the exact amount of the reduction was not known.  Uncertainty also surrounded the level of grant from the Countryside Council for Wales and the £70,000 Planning Development Grant that the Authority had received in the past from the Assembly.
The baseline revenue budgets for 2011/12 – 2013/14 were set out in the report, accounting for the factors referred to earlier at the meeting.  The Net Budget was compared with the anticipated level of NPG/Levy funding to identify the sum remaining, i.e. an increase or reduction in the General Reserve balance.

The impact of the rolling 3 year budget on the Financial Reserves of the Authority were also set out.  The predicted available reserves at the beginning of 2011/12 were relatively high, but it was reported that in the light of the continued uncertainty over funding, the Wales Audit Office had taken a more benign and longer term view over the level of balances. The impact of anticipated budgeted NPG and Revenue Expenditure and Capital Program was that the General Reserve was forecast to increase to £510,971 at the 2011/12 year end, but to fall to £465,126 by the end of 2013/14.  Capital Receipts were expected to reduce to £227,965.  The year-end positions of the total available reserves were also set out in the report, together with the position for Earmarked Reserves.

In addition, the Authority’s draft Capital Programme was presented, which showed that the 2011/12 programme of £240,000 would be funded by the Earmarked Reserves, WAG Capital Grant, capital receipts and CADW, although confirmation of funding from this latter was still awaited.  
Although the indicative NPG settlement for 2011/12 was better than at one time thought, the financial outlook suggested that the Authority would continue to require stringent financial management.  However, it was anticipated that the indicative financial constraints would be managed by reviewing opportunities to develop local income, drawing down other sources of grant aid, and a continuation of the drive to gain improved efficiencies and cost savings.

The further measures that were therefore necessary and proposed included:

· Working with potential partners to continue to deliver collaborative working arrangement.

· Reviewing existing service expenditure to identify areas where savings could be made by reducing services that were not supporting the priority improvement agenda and reviewing possible additional income. 

· Negotiations continued with Pembrokeshire County Council to improve the operational management and review the revenue potential of car parks. 

· Efficiency savings to be identified on an annual basis.

· That Capital projects not yet committed were reviewed in relation to the corporate priorities and that approval would remain subject to the availability of funds.

Members asked a number of questions on the details contained in the budget relating to inflation, car parking charges, the poor state of the windows at Llanion and staffing costs.

It was RESOLVED:

(i)
that the draft budget for 2011/12 be approved in principle, subject to noting that the NPG/Levy estimate had yet to be confirmed;

(ii)
to note the forward planning budgets for 2012/13 and 2013/14, and

(iii)
to approve the actions proposed to improve available funds.

(a)
Levy on Pembrokeshire County Council

The Chief Finance Officer reminded Members that Section 71 of the Environment Act 1995, sub-section 3, determined the way in which the levy which was to be raised on Pembrokeshire County council, should be issued.  The following statement complied with this requirement.
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The Authority must authorise the making of a levy of £1,122,700 from Pembrokeshire County Council, in accordance with Section 71 of the Environment Act 1995 and the National Park Authorities (Levies)(Wales)(Regulations) 1995 SI 1995 No.3019 as amended by the National Park Authorities (Levies)(Wales)(Amendment) Regulations 1996:

•
the sum required to meet expenditure for the Authority 

be charged for that year in the Revenue account is
£6,573,618

•
making such provision as is appropriate for meeting 


contingencies, the expenditure on which would fall to 


be charged in the Revenue Account
£Nil

•
the sum required to secure the availability to the 


authority of adequate working balances on its


Revenue Account
£Nil

•
the sum required to provide the Authority with 


other requirements for covering any deficit brought 


forward from the previous financial year
£Nil



------------


Sub-total
6,573,618


LESS

•
Section 72, Grant (NPG)
£3,368,100

•
Income credited to the 


Revenue Account
£2,082,818

•
other sums not covered above 


which are likely to be


available in the year
£Nil
£5,450,918



--------------
-------------


Levy requirement

£1,122,700


Members were advised that the official levy requirement had to be notified to Pembrokeshire County Council by the 15th February.

It was also recommended that the National Park Authority continue with the current arrangement of 12 equal monthly instalments receivable on the last working day of each calendar month, such payments to be received by bank transfer.

It was RESOLVED that Members authorise a levy of £1,122,700 (or other amount as determined on receipt of confirmation of the approved net funding from the Welsh Assembly Government) from Pembrokeshire County Council for the year 2011/12.

(b)
Prudential Code Indicators and Investment Strategy 2011/12
The Local Authorities (Capital Finance & Accounting)(Wales) Regulations 2003 required the National Park Authority to have regard to the Chartered Institute of Public Finance & Accountancy’s (CIPFA) Prudential Code in setting annual budgets.  The Prudential Code required the Authority to consider Prudential Indicators encompassing estimated and actual expenditure and financing, and limits on both.

These indicators were intended to support and record local decision making, and were not designed to be comparative indicators across local authorities.  However, as the Authority was now debt free and there were no proposals at this time to undertake further borrowing, due to the capital expenditure plans being financed either by revenue funds, external grant aid or capital receipts, then many of the indicators were not relevant.  The report therefore set out only those indicators that were relevant at the current time, and Members were asked to adopt the Prudential Indicators as presented.

The Chief Finance Officer also presented an Investment Strategy for 2011/12 in compliance with statutory guidance and in support of the prudential borrowing system.  The Strategy also supported CIPFA’s “Treasury Management in the Public Services: Code of Practice and Cross-Sectoral Guidance Notes”.

It was RESOLVED:

(i)
that the Prudential Indicators, as presented in the report of the Chief Executive (National Park Officer) and the Chief Finance Officer, be adopted, and

(ii)
that the Investment Strategy and Treasury Management Policy Statement for 2011/12 be approved.

8.
Reorganisation/Redundancy Policy and Pay Protection
The proposed reorganisation/redundancy policy took account of legal provisions and common practices across UK National Parks and other organisations.  The policy was a statement of intent and did not seek to define a very detailed set of actions; this would give the Chief Executive and the Authority scope to create change in a ‘feels fair’ and responsive manner.

The Pay Protection Policy provided for instances when staffing changes impacted on an employee’s pay.  It was noted that the recommended three year phased protection arrangement fell in the centre of the continuum of comparator schemes, of which a three year protection period tended to be the norm.

In response to a question from Members, it was noted that while Brecon and Snowdonia NPA’s had a thee-year protection period, theirs were not phased.  Members also noted that due to the length of time many staff had served, redundancy would be an expensive option, to which the Personnel Manager replied that, under the Authority's policy, a business case over a 4 year period would be made for any such action.

It was RESOLVED that with effect from the date of the meeting:

a)
the Reorganisation and Redundancy Policy be endorsed; and 

b)
the Pay Protection Policy be approved.
9.
People Strategy 2011 - 2012
The People Strategy set out corporate objectives that integrate ‘staffing’ issues with corporate objectives, and aimed to develop the organisation to meet the challenges and improvement agenda ahead.  The previous Strategy had covered a five-year period, however it was reported that the People Strategy before Members that day was for the period January 2011 to March 2012 to allow the Authority to consolidate its corporate objective and performance management processes.  It would also allow the Authority to focus on the critical objectives in this period of change.
The People Strategy considered the current context within which the Authority operated, including challenges and evidence of the current position, and then identified three key objectives: laying the foundation for staffing change; building resilience and adaptiveness; and developing the capacity of the personnel service.  The Strategy then went on to outline what would be done to achieve these objectives and what the outcomes would be.
A SWOT Analysis and revised Workforce Plan 2010 were appended to the Strategy, and these aimed to provide a more detailed picture of the workforce and the Authority’s position as an employer.
Members thanked the Personnel Manager for an excellent report which was pro-active, rather than re-active, and they endorsed the approach.

It was RESOLVED that the People Strategy for 2011-12 be approved.

10.
Chief Executive Performance Review Panel
Members were reminded that the performance review framework for the post of Chief Executive had been approved at the meeting of the Authority in March 2010.  Three Members sat on the Panel, these members being nominated annually in January, continuing to serve as Panel Members for that year regardless of change in Chair/Vice-Chairmanship at the AGM, in order to provide consistency over the setting and reviewing of objectives.
Currently membership was drawn from the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Authority, Chair and Vice-Chair of Performance Review and onward to Chair/Vice-Chair of Personnel or Chair/Vice-Chair of Development Management until a 2:1 ration of PCC to WAG membership was achieved.  Following this protocol, it was therefore suggested that Panel Membership for 2011 would be the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Authority and the Chair of Performance Review – Mr R Howells, Cllr JA Brinsden and Cllr ML Evans respectively.  It was noted that the report on changes to the Committee Structure which was agreed at the meeting of the Authority in December 2010 set out the basis on which the Panel would be constituted in future. 

It was RESOLVED that the Chief Executive Performance Review Panel for 2011 would comprise the current Chair and Vice-Chair of the Authority and Chair of the Performance Review Committee – Mr R Howells, Cllr JA Brinsden and Cllr ML Evans respectively.

11.
Development Land at Sageston
Members were reminded that the Authority owned 8.1 acres of land at Sageston, outside of the National Park, which was surplus to requirements.  The land was allocated in the current Joint Unitary Development Plan for residential development, however this allocation was withdrawn in the new Pembrokeshire Local Development Plan which was currently out for consultation, and due to become adopted policy in winter 2012.
As the land, which could potentially accommodate 70 – 80 dwellings, was surplus to requirements, the report assessed four different options – do nothing, sell the land in its present condition, pursue a planning permission for residential development or investigate partnership arrangements with residential developers.

It was noted that submission of a planning application (to include fees, surveys, etc) was likely to cost between £50,000 and £100,000 and might not result in the granting of consent.  Funding for any such work would be from the Authority’s existing capital receipts and it was anticipated that the preparation costs would be offset against future receipts from the disposal of the land.  
Timing was of the essence if planning permission was to be pursued, and it was therefore recommended that officers be authorised to progress the residential development of the site by obtaining the specialist inputs necessary for the submission of a planning application, and in parallel to explore partnership working with a residential developer.

Whilst one Member questioned the ethics of doubling the size of Sageston, most supported the recommendation, but questioned why permission had not be pursued previously. They also expressed disappointment that the site had been removed as an allocation in the emerging Local Development Plan, particularly as it was a brownfield site, and asked whether representations could be made to retain it as such.  The Director of Conservation and Planning replied that such representations could be made, but noted that this would have to run in parallel with a planning application and would probably necessitate use of a consultant, again with no guarantee of success.
A question was asked on the level of affordable housing that would be provided on the site, if permission were successful, and the Director replied that it would be at the level required by Pembrokeshire County Council.  Another Member noted that any application would raise expectations in the area, and that engagement with the local community was essential.  He requested that early discussions took place with Carew Community Council on this matter.  Following on from this another Member asked whether it was appropriate for any capital receipt from the site to be spent at Carew Castle.  Officers replied that it would be appropriate for any money received  be considered against the Park's objectives and commitments at the time of receipt and this may well include works at Carew Castle.
One of the Members noted that he was a member of Pembrokeshire County Council’s Planning Committee and therefore asked if he needed to declare an interest in this matter, or whether an interest would have to be declared if the matter came before that Committee.  The Monitoring Officer replied that as this was a report seeking authorisation to spend money to see if planning permission could be applied for, there was no need for any Members to declare an interest that day.  He noted that he would be looking again at the dispensation granted to Members of Pembrokeshire County Council.
It was RESOLVED that officers be authorised to progress the residential development of land at Sageston by obtaining the specialist inputs necessary for the submission of a planning application, and in parallel to explore partnership working with a residential developer.

[Mr D Ellis voted against this decision]
12.
Car Park Charges - 2011
It was reported that the Authority operated ten charging car parks, the majority of which had pay and display machines, and current rates were introduced in 2007.  The costs of introducing new charges was significant due to the need for new signage, reprogramming the machines, etc, however changes in the metal content of newly minted coins next year would require parts to be replaced in all the machines.  In addition the increase in the VAT rate would effectively reduce car park income by about £6,000.
Total car park charges income in 2010 excluding VAT was £264,557, and the report also set out current charges; these were typically 60p for up to 1 hour, £2 for up to 2 hours and £3 for over 2 hours, although there were local variations.  The report went on to set out a number of options for increasing income, and it was recommended that the second of these - £1 for first hour, £3 up to 3 hours £5 over 3 hours was adopted.
It was also recommended that season tickets would increase to £70, discounted to £50 for early purchase.  With regard to the residents reserved spaces at Little Haven, officers reported that a meeting would be taking place with The Havens Community Council shortly, and asked that a decision on this issue be deferred until a future meeting.  Finally, the report went on to recommend that charges for disabled parking were amended in line with those of Pembrokeshire County Council.
Some Members did not believe that the timing was right to raise parking charges and that operational savings could be made, possibly by working more closely with Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC).  They drew officers’ attention to the existence of a recent report to PCC’s Economy Audit and Scrutiny Committee which had looked at the economic impact of raising charges in their area.  Members also questioned why charging only took place in 10 out of the Authority’s 46 car parks and pointed out the need to invest in them.  Officers clarified that a meeting with Pembrokeshire County Council on joint working was due to take place the following week, and that it was not economic to charge in the remainder of the car parks due either to the size of the car park or its remote location, compared to the income that could be generated.  However investigations would continue to see whether communities would be willing to take over their running.  
Members also asked whether special discounted season tickets could be made available to local people on a low wage.  Officers agreed to look into the feasibility of this, but noted that administratively it was unlikely to be cost effective.
It was RESOLVED that car parking charges and season ticket prices were increased as recommended in the report, and that charges for disabled parking be amended in line with those for Pembrokeshire County Council.
[Councillors ML Evans, P Morgan and WL Raymond voted against this decision]

13.
Response to Ceredigion County Council Deposit Local Development Plan
It was reported that Ceredigion County Council had published their Deposit Local Development Plan (LDP) for consultation, with representations to be submitted by 17th February 2011.  Members were reminded that the response to the pre-Deposit version of their plan had been approved by the Authority in May 2009, and had identified three issues for further discussion; officers had looked at how each of these had been addressed in the Deposit LDP.  

They had concluded that there were two issues which had potential implications for the National Park, and which resulted in a need to make representations on the soundness of the Plan:

(i)
that insufficient significance had been given to the potential impact of development on the National Park, in line with the provisions of Section 62 of the Environment Act 1995;
(ii)
the provision for affordable housing
Further details on these were set out in the report, and an appendix to it, and it was recommended that these representations be forwarded to Ceredigion County Council
It was RESOLVED that the report and attached appendix be submitted to Ceredigion County Council as a written representation on their Deposit Local Development Plan.

[Mrs F Lanc tendered her apologies and the left the meeting at this juncture]
14.
Article Four Directions – Article 4 of the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) Order 1995
It was reported that historic buildings and Conservation Areas had a huge impact on the environment and economy of the National Park, and conserving them was a key element of the Authority’s work.  A range of tools were used to conserve this resource such as awareness raising, grant aid, working with communities, enhancement programmes and identifying development opportunities.  Legislation also allowed for ‘permitted development rights’ (rights which enabled householders to carry out minor works eg replacing windows without the need for planning consent) to be reduced in certain circumstances through a process known as an Article 4 Direction.  
The recent revision of Planning Policy Wales had advised that Article 4 Directions could be made in exceptional circumstances to help protect features that were key elements of the character and appearance of particular Conservation Areas where there was a real and specific threat.  Typically such threats involved the cumulative loss of small detail, such as historic windows, chimneys and garden walls, and the introduction of new features such as prominent satellite dishes.
To establish the extent of any threat, a survey of the key features had been undertaken in the Authority’s 14 Conservation Areas in 2000, and it was now proposed to update that report to provide an evidence-base upon which to base a report to the Authority’s Development Management Committee in the coming months.  That report would make recommendations as to whether or not to introduce Article 4 Directions in specific Conservation Areas.  It was concluded that considerable public investment of money and time had been made in Conservation Areas throughout the National Park, and it was considered opportune to ensure that this investment was protected for future generations.

It was RESOLVED that the review of Conservation Areas with regard to the potential to administer Article 4 Directions should they be considered necessary to conserve the historic fabric of the National Park be supported, and that a further report be considered by the Development Management Committee in April.
15.
Future Provision of a Catering Facility at Poppit Sands
Members were reminded that at the meeting of the Authority in May 2010 they had authorised an open marketing exercise to identify prospective new tenants willing and able to offer a catering facility under a new 10 year full repairing and insuring lease at the Authority owned café at Poppit Sands, St Dogmaels.  26 formal expressions had been received, 18 of which reconfirmed their interest after being asked to supply additional information on a number of key criteria.  Four were shortlisted for interview, and judged against the key criteria, a long established Cardigan based business had been selected by officers as the preferred prospective tenant.  The prospective tenants were keen to complete a new lease and take possession of the building as soon as reasonably possible so that they could be open and trading in time for the coming Easter.

Members wished to thank officers, and particularly the Estates Officer, for his work in achieving this outcome.

It was RESOLVED that officers be authorised to document the necessary new lease for the Café at Poppit Sands at the earliest opportunity.

16.
Welsh Assembly Government Consultation – Proposed Changes to Householder Permitted Development Rights
It was reported that the Welsh Assembly Government (WAG) were seeking views on proposal to amend Part 1 of Schedule 2 to the Town and Country Planning (General Permitted Development) Order (GPDO) 1995 as amended for Wales.  This currently provided 40 categories of development with an exemption from the need for planning permission and Part 1 of the Order related to development within the curtilage of a dwelling house.
The WAG considered it necessary to revise Part 1 of the GPDO to give householders greater freedom to extend their properties, provide greater clarity to householders and planning professionals and to ensure that householder developments did not give rise to adverse environmental effects.  The main changes proposed in the consultation document were to move away from the existing ‘volume based’ approach to permitted development to an ‘impact based’ approach.  The rights within National Parks would continue to differ in some categories to those areas outside the Park.  

Detailed responses to each question were given on the standard response form which was appended to the report before Members.  In summary the review of the householder permitted developments rights was welcomed in principle due to its rather outdated and complex nature.  However, it was considered that the revised version was likely to increase rather than decrease the complexity of the system and was open to much interpretation in certain areas, leading to the need for additional clarification from planning staff on the need for planning permission.  These impacts were considered to be negative and not in the ethos of providing a more efficient and transparent planning service within Wales.

Members were disappointed that the proposed changes had not simplified a complex area of legislation, and it was RESOLVED that the response to the Welsh Assembly Government consultation on Proposed Changes to Householder Permitted Development Rights appended to the report be endorsed.

17.
Planning Services Review
It was reported that one of the recommendations from the Wales Audit Office review of the Planning Services in the three Welsh National Parks was to work in partnership with other suitably qualified authorities to develop robust comparative data and use this to demonstrate that they were providing value for money.  As a result, PriceWaterhouseCooper were commissioned to carry out a review and compare the services of the three National Parks within other planning authorities, both in Wales and England.  Following a number of workshops with the three Park Authorities and advice from planning consultants, 49 measures were selected as potential ways of measuring the quality of service and comparing the services between the 3 Parks.  These measures included policy, governance, outcomes, responsiveness, approach and delivery of statutory indicators.
The report set out the key messages that had been identified, and a more detailed presentation was given at the meeting.  The Authority scored well on measures relating to policy, governance and the statutory indicators, but poorly on responsiveness and there were mixed scores for the measures relating to approach.  It was noted that the new computer system, which would be operational within the next few weeks, would help address these weaknesses with better reporting, presentation of information on the website and tracking of progress on application and enforcement matters.

Members congratulated the staff on the improvements that had been achieved, and urged them to keep up the good work.

It was RESOLVED that the report be received.
18.
Other Items of business, that by reason of special circumstance, the Chairman decided should be considered as a matter of urgency, pursuant to Section 100B(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972
a)
HM Coastguard Proposals for Modernisation 2010
The Chairman referred to the above mentioned document which was currently out for consultation, and which proposed the closure of the Coastguard Station at Milford Haven.  The Chief Executive reported that given the coastal nature of the National Park, officers would be responding to the consultation on behalf of the Authority, and were happy to circulate their response to Members for comment prior to submission.
It was RESOLVED that the Chief Executive be authorised to respond to the consultation on behalf of the Authority subject to taking into consideration  any comments from Members.
b)
Response to Pembrokeshire County Council’s Deposit Local Development Plan

It was reported that the above mentioned document was currently out for consultation, with the deadline for responses being 9th March 2011, ie before the next meeting of the Authority.  Officers were currently developing their response and would be meeting with officers from Pembrokeshire County Council to discuss this in the coming weeks.  However it was felt that Members ought to have the opportunity to comment formally on the response before it was submitted.  It was therefore suggested that this responsibility be delegated to the Development Management Committee which next met on 23rd February.
It was RESOLVED that the Development Management Committee be delegated responsibility to authorise the Authority’s response to the Pembrokeshire County Council Local Development Plan.
c)
Unveiling of Paintings by Rolf Harries at Oriel y Parc, St Davids
The Chairman sought authorisation for two Members of the Authority to attend the above event, which would take place on Friday 11th February 2011.  It was RESOLVED that the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Oriel y Parc Committee, Cllr SL Hancock and Mrs G Hayward, be authorised to attend.
Levy on Pembrokeshire County Council









____________________________________________________________________

[image: image2.png]
Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority


2nd February 2011

10

